Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.30pm, 15th June 2015, at The Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Nikki Howard, John Harrison, Jeanette Troughton, Sara Pickard, Clare Bath, Chris James, Graham Thomas & Sandie Rosser 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Brynmor Jones, Christine Priday, Wynford Ellis Owen & Philippa Hill-John 
34
A presentation from Neil Woollard, Tidal Lagoon Power.

In the absence of any Police, the Chairman invited Neil Woollard and his colleague Joe Frampton to commence his presentation.  Neil Woollard showed a short film of the proposed tidal lagoon at Swansea Bay and gave an overview of the benefits that creating electricity from tidal power could bring to Swansea and the local economy.  It was intended that construction would start in 2016 with the first energy being produced in 2019.  There were to be 16 generators each the size of one of the channel tunnels and because of the tidal range would be capable of producing electricity for 14 hours out of each 24 hours.  The capacity of the Swansea Bay Tidal Lagoon could power every home in the Swansea area.  He then turned to the proposed lagoon at Cardiff which was planned to stretch from Cardiff Bay to the mouth of the river Usk.  This was planned to be an altogether bigger venture than the one at Swansea which, by the time it started producing power in 2022 would generate enough electricity to supply every home in Wales.  The presentation was listened to attentively by Councillors who asked pertinent questions regarding the effect on the ecology of the area, the issues with fish, flooding, power lines and construction.  Neil Woollard answered all questions making the point that the purpose of the presentation was to inform as well as consult.  As this was a new technology harnessing an age old supply, they did not yet have answers to all the questions being asked but it was their intention to address everybody’s concerns during the course of the planning and consultation process.  The Chairman thanked Messrs Woollard and Frampton for their attendance and a most informative presentation.
35
Police Matters
There were no Police officers present.  The Clerk advised the meeting that he had received details of all the crimes from PCSO Smith, which he had circulated with the Clerk’s Supplementary report.  Cllr Graham Thomas queried why the Carnival Committee had not invited the Police to be present although it was clear from the report that they would be attending anyway.  Cllr James asked whether PCSO Smith was a replacement for PCSO Harrison.  The Clerk advised that this was not the case the replacement for PCSO Harrison may take some time to materialise as he understood that the funding for PCSOs had been cut. 
36
County Council Matters 

Cllr Graham Thomas was present and advised that there were three issues.  Firstly, in relation to the LDP, the Matters Arising Changes (MAC) Consultation started on 11th June and was due to run for six weeks to the 23rd July.  Cllr Graham Thomas had not yet read the document which was extremely weighty, but it would undoubtedly be discussed in depth at the next NW Cardiff Group meeting scheduled for Tuesday 23rd June.  It was important that the PCC respond to the consultation although it may be that the views of the PCC would be reflected by the NW Cardiff Group.  It was important that residents be updated via the web-site where possible or by social media but it was necessary in the first instance to fully understand the report.
Cllr Graham Thomas went on to talk about the public consultation exercise undertaken by Lafarge Tarmac in respect of Creigiau Quarry.  The consultation was in relation to renewing the existing planning permission and also about obtaining permission to quarry a different part to that originally agreed.  It was not about the re-opening of the quarry although this was undoubtedly a prelude to that probability.  Should the quarry re-open it was likely that 70 lorries a day would use Heol Pant y Gored, which was a highly unsuitable road for vehicles of the size used for the transportation of stone.  There was a long and wide ranging discussion regarding this with Cllr Howard advising that she attended the later session along with 220 residents who overwhelmed the three Lafarge staff present.  It was calculated that the worst effects would be in Pentyrch where the blasting and ground vibration would be heard and felt the most.  There were concerns that Heol Pant y Gored, which had only recently been re-surfaced following the damage caused to it by the previous quarry opening, would again be damaged.  Cllr Harrison felt that the consultation was a charm offensive and that a petition had already been started in Pentyrch, as he had received a leaflet through his door.  Creigiau Councillors were unaware of this and Cllr Harrison promised to drop the leaflet into the Clerk for him to circulate to all members.  Cllr Stuart Thomas advised that he had also supplied the Clerk with the leaflet supplied by Lafarge, although it would appear that these had run out very quickly indicating that they had not anticipated such a large attendance.  Clerk to arrange
Finally, Cllr Graham Thomas advised that CCC had taken delivery of a mobile camera car which was going to be used to check on illegal parking, especially around schools.  Cllr Harrison raised the issue of S.106 or CIL monies being available to the Community as a result of the large developments planned for Creigiau & Pentyrch.  This prompted a discussion during which it was resolved to ensure that planned Community projects were delivered.
37
Public Session

There were no members of the public present.  The Clerk advised Councillors that he had recently learned that the absence of Ken Hughes from meetings was because he was now in a home suffering from cardiac pulmonary obstructive disease linked to dementia.  The Clerk had been advised this by his wife Barbara.  Councillors were shocked by this news and it was agreed that the Clerk would arrange for some flowers to be sent to Barbara Hughes with the Council’s sympathy.  Clerk to arrange
38
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no other matters arising
39
To receive the Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 18th May 2015
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Harrison, seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
40
Matters Arising
Cllr Howard queried whether the attendance had been clarified.  The Clerk advised that he had not yet done so but would re-examine the figures.  Clerk to arrange
41
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 18th May 2015.

The minutes were proposed by Cllr Howard, seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
42
Matters Arising
There were no matters arising
43
Clerk’s Report
43.1 

Grants
The Clerk advised Councillors that he had received two applications for a grant but the second application was bound up with later items on the Clerk’s report at items 5 & 9.  It was decided to defer consideration of the second grant to that point.  The Clerk then advised members of the details of the grant request received from Pentyrch Guides, which were restarting again after several years.  The Clerk also advised members that there was £1,803 available for distribution this year as the budget had been supplemented from an underspend the previous year. Cllr Howard proposed that the guides be awarded £100, this was seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas.  Cllr Harrison counter proposed that the guides be awarded £250, this was seconded by Cllr Bath.  The vote was a majority in favour of the guides receiving £250.  Clerk to arrange
43.2

Registration of Members Interests
The Clerk advised of the conflicting advice received from One Voice Wales and commended Councillors adopt the system that he had originally recommended at the previous meeting.  The issue of ownership or otherwise of property occupied by the Councillor and also the issue of occupation remained sticking points with certain Councillors, which had not been ameliorated by the response from OVW.  The Clerk suggested that, as a way forward, the occupation aspect of the online register would be excluded and the address element would merely record the Councillors address.  This was agreed by all members.   Clerk to arrange
43.3  

Co-operative Bank Deposit Account
The Clerk explained how the Co-operative Bank had asked for further information regarding those Councillors not signatories to the account as, under the Money laundering Regulations, they were part of the decision making process of how money was spent.  The Clerk had established that they did not need to sign any forms but details of their full names, dates of birth and residence were required.  The Clerk obtained the details he needed from those Councillors present.  The Council agreed to the expenditure of £20.00 for notarised documents in this regard.
43.4

Staffing Issue
The Clerk explained the details of the staffing issue that had arisen and how it had been dealt with following a decision made by the Chairman, Vice Chairman and immediate past Chairman.  The Clerk asked members to endorse the decision made and ratify the expenditure of £160.00.  This was agreed.
43.5& 9

School Lane, GYG
The Clerk advised reminded Councillors that an apparent break-through had been achieved by Norma Procter in relation to School Lane with CCC accepting her findings that they were in fact the major land-owners.  Such was the speed of the capitulation by CCC that they quickly designed a plan to rectify the problem, which involved obtaining match-funding from the Aggregates Levy Fund.  The request made of the PCC was that it agreed in principle to head up the application; albeit there would be legal agreements in place that exempted the Council from any liability for future maintenance or ownership.  However at the last minute the Clerk received emails from two residents of School Lane who stated that they had not been consulted and did not agree with the proposals being put forward.  One resident claimed that of the six residences in lower School Lane, which would be directly affected by the plan, four of the residences had objections to the proposals.  Council discussed the issue at length and it was decided that, whilst it wanted to see a resolution to the problems of School Lane, it would defer a decision until the proposal had been subject to full consultation and was supported by the majority of all those directly involved.  In addition as the grant application by Community Action was intrinsically linked to the proposal, the grant application would similarly be deferred.  Finally, the Clerk was asked to advise Matthew Wakelam, CCC, of the objectors to the current proposal.  Clerk to arrange
43.6

One Voice Wales ~ AGM 2015

The Clerk told members that for the second year running a motion proposed by the PCC had been accepted by OVW albeit as it was virtually the same as the motion proposed by Llanelli TC, the motions Committee had suggested a composite motion.  Council were happy to agree to the composite motion and the Clerk was asked to advise OVW accordingly.  Clerk to arrange
43.7

Meeting with Marie Rosenthal, (CCC Monitoring Officer)

The Clerk advised that the meeting with Marie Rosenthal, CCC (Monitoring Officer) would not now occur until Monday 6th July.

43.8

Council Office ~ Kitchen Equipment

The Clerk advised members of the demise of the refrigerator and micro-wave in the kitchen at the Council offices following their failure when PAT tested.  Council agreed to his costings regarding replacement and agreed the Clerk take the most appropriate action to replace the items.  Clerk to arrange
44
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £5,304.73p and receipts of £125.56p were recorded for May 2015.    Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Harrison; seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed by all.  

45
Planning Applications
There were 8 planning applications to consider:

a) 15/01060/DCH ~ 16 Llys Dewi, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
b) 15/01131/MNR ~ Land at Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
c) 15/01146/DCH ~ 6 The Terrace, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments. 
d) 15/01167/MNR ~ Land at Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
e) 15/01149/MNR ~ Robin Hill, Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
f) 15/01187/MNR ~ Acapela Studio (Horeb Chapel), Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
g) 15/01208/MNR ~ Ampleforth, 10a Penuel Road, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
h) 15/01322/MNR ~ Land at Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
46
Correspondence
There were no issues raised with regard to the Correspondence received.
47
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	22.5.15
	Sandie Rosser
	Hi Alec, Is it too soon to expect a decision regarding the request for a sign post on Mountain Road as requested on 8/4/15 in Councillor's Report?
	Further email sent to C2C

	1.6.15
	Chris Priday
	Please can you report a pot hole to Cardiff County Council? It is located alongside a speed hump adjacent to the raised footpath along the children's playground at Memorial Park, Heol Goch, Pentyrch. The deep pot hole is on the south side of Heol Goch at the very edge of the carriageway and causes a considerable bump if vehicles are forced to drive that close to the side of the road due to traffic conditions.
	Email to C2C

	4.6.15
	Stuart Thomas
	I have just been advised that there is a branch across Heol Goch on the southern side of the carriageway between Main Road, GYG, and the old turning into the Tonmawr Quarry which is at the level of a coach windscreen.  Could you advise CCC as a matter of urgency?
	Email to C2C

	9.6.15
	Stuart Thomas
	I notice that the County have planted up flower tubs just as you enter Pentyrch and at the site of the noticeboards near the shops in Pentyrch.  Unfortunately they have not done anything with the tubs nor the baskets on the railings in Creigiau.  Would you enquire of Parks Department when they are likely to plant these up?  I cannot believe even of Cardiff that they do not intend to plant them.
	Email to C2C

	9.6.15
	Jeanette Troughton
	The broken guttering that I reported at High Corner shops, Pentyrch on 6th May and which C2C responded to say would be repaired on 28th May 2015, have still not been repaired.  Could you please advise C2C of their failure to carry out the repair and ascertain when the work will be done?
	Email to C2C

	15.6.15
	Sandie Rosser
	I have had complaints concerning the irregular attendance of the Post Master not opening the post office in Gwaelod-y-Garth.  On behalf of the community could you please write to the Post Office letting them know our dissatisfaction with the service?
	Clerk to arrange

	15.6.15
	Brynmor Jones
	I would grateful if you could ask CCC Development Control if they could instruct the developers of the land between Brummell Drive and Robin Hill, Creigiau to place a notice at the end of the south-eastern bound footpath just past the entrance to Brummell Drive advising motorists of the site entrance as the road narrows at this point and it is dangerous with the presence of so many site vehicles.
	Email to CCC (Development Control)

	15.6.15
	Stuart Thomas
	The planters supplied by CCC in Creigiau have not been filled with summer bedding from CCC (Parks).  Could the Clerk write to them asking if they are going to supply any flowers, if not then could Council agree that the PCC funds the filling of the planters in time for the Creigiau carnival?  [Discussion and Council agreed to funding]
	Clerk to arrange

	15.6.15
	Sandie Rosser
	Hazel Davies, the lollipop lady in Pentyrch has been awarded a British Empire Medal in the Queen’s Birthday Honours.  I feel that she should receive some form of recognition from the Council as well.  [Discussion and Council agreed to buy Flowers for Hazel Davies which Cllr Harrison volunteered to present to her] 
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.25 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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